

Statement before the

Senate Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs

Subcommittee on **Economic Policy**

On US-China: Winning the Economic Competition

Staying Ahead of a Slipping, Skittish China

Derek Scissors

Resident Scholar, American Enterprise Institute

December 16, 2020

The American Enterprise Institute (AEI) is a nonpartisan, nonprofit, 501(c)(3) educational organization and does not take institutional positions on any issues. The views expressed in this testimony are those of the author, as usually no one else wants anything to do with them.

American economic competition with China may be more silver lining than dark cloud. Chinese competitiveness is likely to decline, due to aging, debt, and poor long-term choices affecting rural areas and innovation. As a more broadly innovative and soon to be younger country, the US has better economic fundamentals and can have them indefinitely.

This happy baseline however, makes for poor incentives. Beijing's are clear: try to offset declining competitiveness through more predatory policy. In particular, use subsidies and (coercive) transfer of intellectual property to undermine national and corporate rivals. Meanwhile, American incentives are muted. With better fundamentals and much more wealth, the US has room to make further mistakes, such as continued leveraging and unwillingness to take costly measures to respond directly to China.

This is seen in needed policies, which will be controversial. Some observers celebrate large budget deficits not causing higher interest rates, but \$1 trillion spent with no sustained return is still a bad idea. Ideally, borrowing would fund research and human capital improvements — education and health — with future payoffs. Better China policy may be more politically feasible. Neither bilateral trade deficits nor long-term climate cooperation, for example, matter much to competitiveness. Instead, subsidies and intellectual property (IP) are vital. The US should:

- 1) Steadily increase federal research and development spending, which has been underemphasized for decades, through the 2020's.
- 2) Experiment with education programs aimed at boosting labor productivity, since education is a major advantage over China.
- 3) Document Beijing's harmful behavior with regard to competitiveness, featuring subsidies, IP transfer, and capital flows.
- 4) Using this, apply countervailing duties much more broadly to subsidized Chinese production.
- 5) Implement the export control reform passed in 2018.
- 6) Ban business with Chinese firms benefiting from stolen or coerced IP.
- 7) Evaluate the competitiveness impact of growing American capital flows to China, possibly restricting flows in a select set of industries.

China Starts Sinking

The People's Republic of China (PRC) is presently taking over the world, the same way the Soviet Union did in the 1960's and Japan did in the 1980's. Its economy is large, it grew rapidly in the past, and there is controversy over its trajectory. There should be less. Since Xi Jinping became General Secretary of the Party, the PRC has shown little interest in pro-competition, proproperty rights reform. Without that, Chinese competitiveness will unavoidably decline.

The debt situation is familiar. At the end of 1997, outstanding credit was 109 percent of GDP. Eleven years later, it was 139 percent. Eleven years after that, in 2019, it was 259 percent. The equivalent American figures are 186 percent, 240 percent, and 254 percent of GDP. Here, China has indeed caught up. Beijing acknowledges that the era of fast growth is over, and aging will require more government spending. The only way to maintain or improve the contribution of capital to economic growth is to cut state bank lending to state-owned enterprises, whose debt easily exceeds \$20 trillion. A cut is certainly not Xi's intention.

Demography will eclipse debt as a drag. According to the UN, Japan's media age was 22.3 years in 1950 and 37.3 in 1990, when its stagnation set in. In 1980, with reform under way, China's median age was 21.9. In 2020, it is estimated at 38.4, a slightly worse path than Japan's. By 2015, Japan's median age was 46.4; in a generation, China's is forecast to be 47.2. The 2022-2035 period will see the fastest aging, the age 65+ cohort expanding by close to 100 million within a roughly stable population. As retirees exit and unemployment shrinks, labor market reform will be easier, but it will not save productivity in the face of this kind of contraction.

Land is an underrated problem. The PRC imports commodities such as iron ore to a far greater extent than its economic size requires. One reason is a ban on private land ownership, which Xi has had years to change and refused. Agriculture imports are the world's largest at \$133 billion in 2019, crude oil imports were \$100 billion more than that. Related to this is education, where rural attainment badly lags urban. As a result, official 2019 disposable income *per capita* was just \$2300. The number reflects 550 million rural citizens still held back in contribution to competitiveness.

Innovation to the rescue? The Party hopes so. ix In contrast to other factors, innovation trends are positive. Annual research and development (R&D) spending is rising as a share of GDP. So are Chinese patents granted in the US (grants in China are not useful information). But it is difficult under ideal conditions for innovation to carry such a large economy in the face of aging and high debt. Innovation conditions are not ideal, due to the insistence on huge state quasi-monopolies in more than a dozen major industries. To illustrate, the PRC has 10 companies in Fortune's top 50. Seven are guaranteed a degree of monopoly power and have little reason to innovate. xi

US Treading Water

2019 Competitiveness Snapshot

	US	China
Outstanding	2.54	2.59
credit / GDP ^{xii}		
Money supply /	0.72 ^{xiii}	1.93 ^{xiv}
GDP		
Labor	\$128,768	\$30,143
productivityxv		
Median age ^{xvi}	38.2	38.1
R&D spending,	2.8% xvii	2.2% xviii
% GDP	(\$597 billion)	(\$322 billion)
Outside	300,000	164,000
citations ^{xix}		

Share of global	11.3%	10.7%
trade (g&s) ^{xx}		
Share of	22.3%	6.1%
global FDIxxi		

Other witnesses may examine US competitiveness in more detail. The World Economic Forum identifies key American strengths in internal labor mobility, availability of venture capital, and scientific publications, among others. The near-elimination of very large net petroleum imports in 15 years is both a signal of and a minor input to long-term competitiveness. In a comparison to China, the US leads almost across the board, with the most sizable advantage in the crucial measure of labor productivity. Related, mean years of schooling in the US is 5.5 years higher than in the PRC and it would take decades to close the gap. In the crucial measure of labor productivity.

But the better team still loses when it call the wrong plays. For two decades, policies important for economic competiveness have been made more for political convenience. At the end of 1999, public debt was 13.4 percent of household net worth. At the end of 2019, it was 19.6 percent. The economy did not become more dynamic during this time – it was not the borrowing for long-term return always touted by advocates of deficit spending. In a further sign of ill health, the discount rate the Federal Reserve offers banks has not passed three percent since 2008. The growth can only be achieved through leveraging, it will stop. The only question is how soon.

What China Will Do

Xi's been General Secretary for seven years, he's not suddenly going to become a market reformer. Barring internal failure or external confrontation, the policy path is set. The fiscal deficit will remain large - as a share of GDP, it was larger than ours in 2019. Bank lending will continue to outpace nominal GDP, as it has since 2002. **xviii** Leveraging will thus worsen. Land rights will be limited, keeping rural Chinese poor. On the labor side, the two-child policy has had little impact to now and cannot boost competitiveness for two decades. **xviii** Labor mobility will increase, improving educational attainment for rural migrants, but that will also be slow.

The PRC will continue to spend heavily on innovation, with some success. But the aversion to competition will blunt innovation in industries where state firms are mandated to play the leading role. This undercuts expectations from 10-15 years ago that China would come to respect foreign IP. With innovation nonetheless becoming more important economically, theft from and coercion of foreign IP holders will be intense. It's possible to identify some targets. Beijing will focus on IP transfer in sectors and products where the state leads and results are obviously lagging, as seen with chipmakers Tsinghua Unigroup and Wuhan Hongxin recently. *xxix*

The incentive for more predatory behavior in IP extends to more predatory behavior generally. Intense subsidies have cost the PRC a great deal financially but have generated technology, industrial, and employment benefits, due in part to the complete lack of foreign response. They result in China's preferred outcome: the costs of limited competition being imposed globally

while its benefits go disproportionately to Chinese entities. Limiting state intervention in favor of the market, in comparison, would save money but extend dependence on foreign companies. Barring durable and serious foreign retaliation, there is no reason for Beijing to curb subsidies.

Complementing its attempts to be more independent are louder attempts to use others' dependence as a weapon. These are not new, but the PRC's greater willingness to be open about them is an important signal of future behavior for dependent countries and companies. Australia is currently facing a series of Chinese trade sanctions, in part for enforcing its own laws. A number of governments have boasted of billions in Chinese loans and investment, which will only materialize under difficult conditions, either in terms of costs or ownership of prized assets. The past year or two has seen some American financials possibly becoming dependent on the China market, with total US-to-PRC capital flow exceeding \$900 billion. **xxxi**

What America Should Do

Changing American policy to compete with China will be controversial. Since the end of the cold war, fiscal and monetary policy has often looked like an exercise in buying short-term popularity. A large budget deficit was justified from 2008-2010 and in 2020-1. Excluding those years, federal debt since 1990 has still risen over \$9 trillion. Little of it was invested in the future in any meaningful sense; there was no economic or strategic justification for borrowing. The discount rate has never returned to 1990 levels. Low interest rates value the present over the future, making it difficult to raise productivity and thus competitiveness. *xxxii*

That's a 30,000 foot view; closer to the ground is no better. Defense R&D was lower in absolute terms -- forget inflation and economic growth -- in 2019 than 1990. Interest on the debt is often said to be low. It was \$190 billion higher in 2019 than 1990, while non-defense R&D was only \$33 billion higher, the opposite of pro-competitiveness spending. *xxxiii* The government must not boost individual companies or bring particular products to market. But development spending is only 0.3 percent of GDP and should return to near 0.7 percent, as seen in the 1980's.

Human capital, featuring education and health, is vital to competitiveness. A healthy population is not measured by spending; they may even be negatively related. In 2019, federal health care spending was \$1.2 trillion, with research, training, and occupational safety only \$42 billion of that. More spending to improve health would be superior to paying to treat ill health. Federal education outlays have been rising, but totaled only \$115 billion in 2019. It will certainly be a challenge to make greater education spending valuable in raising productivity, but competing with China makes it at least worth an attempt.

Direct responses to China

Enhancing economic competitiveness is unavoidably slow. If the US-PRC rivalry is at its most intense in 2035, there's time. If the threat from China peaks in the 2022-2028 period, though, more urgent action is required. The 2030s may see lower tension than the 2020s because Chinese demographic deterioration will become stark and Xi will be increasingly weak or have departed (he would be 74 at the 2027 Party Congress). If the greater danger is over the next eight years or so, reacting directly to Beijing on competitiveness is correspondingly more important.

There are generally three China camps: (i) the status quo is fine; (ii) sanctions will best improve America's position; or (iii) separation will best improve America's position. Endless talk aside, the first view remains dominant, as seen in the widespread unwillingness to bear sizable costs to change the status quo. If that continues, so will loss of jobs and companies, while some sectors continue to benefit. On sanctions, President Trump's tariffs, if sustained, can narrowly boost American competitiveness over Chinese. But they have not been accompanied by any other meaningful sanctions, probably due to the President's overemphasis on bilateral goods trade. xxxiv

While Xi remains in power, it will be more productive to partly separate the two economies. xxxv Outside of competitiveness, this will reduce both benefits being provided to the People's Liberation Army and indirect US support for worsening Chinese repression. Decoupling can also improve our relative competiveness in advanced technology, in Covid-related and other critical products, and in many ordinary goods, in light of pervasive Chinese economic distortions

The first step is the same for all serious China policies: better document the subsides Beijing employs (regulatory protection as well as financial support), the sectors and firms involved in IP theft and transfer, the end-users of the huge amount of American investment in the PRC, and so on. Countervailing duties (CVDs) against subsidies can easily exceed 100 percent. With better documentation, the scope of CVDs can be greatly expanded, improving relative American competitiveness here and blunting some of the advantages granted by China's subsidies. This may encourage the PRC's other partners to follow suit, when shipments originally intended for the US hit their markets.

Technology transfer that boosts Chinese competiveness should be sharply curbed by finally implementing the export control reform passed by Congress in 2018. Most important to competitiveness are "emerging technologies" as designated by that legislation. *xxxvi Further, Chinese entities that have benefitted from illegal IP transfer should not be permitted to do any business with American partners for a period suiting the value of the IP. Finally, US funds flowing into China should be evaluated for competiveness effects – is the return for American investors worth the capital being provided to the PRC? This will almost certainly vary by sector and end-user. A large competitiveness loss would warrant limitations.

These actions would involve the Congress, United States Trade Representative, International Trade Commission, and departments of Commerce, Justice, and Treasury, at least. To actively improve American competitiveness versus China requires a comprehensive strategy and costly implementation. Or we can just hope for the best. That will probably work by 2035 or 2040, but passive policy will leave the next 15 years painful for many more companies and workers.

- ii Jia Chen and Nan Zhong, "Debt Burden of State-owned Enterprises Decreases in 2018," China Daily, October 24, 2019, https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/201910/24/WS5db10417a310cf3e355723dd.html and Frank Tang, "Xi Jinping Calls for China's State-owned Enterprises to be 'Stronger and Bigger', Despite US, EU Opposition," South China Morning Post, November 3, 2020, https://www.scmp.com/economy/china-economy/article/3108288/xi-jinping-calls-chinas-state-owned-enterprises-be-stronger.
- World Population Prospects, "Median Age of the Total Population (Years)," United Nations, Department of Social Affairs, 2019, https://population.un.org/wpp/DataQuery/.
- iv Xizhe Peng, "Coping with population ageing in mainland China," *Asian Population Studies*, November 4, 2020, https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/17441730.2020.1834197.
- ^v Ian Johnson, "Barred From Owning Land, Rural Chinese Miss Spoils of Country's Success," *The New York Times*, September 28, 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/09/26/world/asia/china-land-rights-farming.html.
- vi United States Department of Agriculture, Foreign Agricultural Service, "China: Evolving Demand in the World's Largest Agricultural Import Market," September 29, 2020, https://www.fas.usda.gov/data/china-evolving-demand-world-s-largest-agricultural-import-market and Daniel Workman, "Top 15 Crude Oil Suppliers to China," World's Top Exports, http://www.worldstopexports.com/top-15-crude-oil-suppliers-to-china/.
- vii Qianer Liu and Yuan Yang, "Online Classes Exacerbate China's Rural-urban Education Gap," *Financial Times*, April 29, 2020, https://www.ft.com/content/18455abf-d683-48f1-a6ed-b97bf3fc162e.
- viii National Bureau of Statistics of China, "Statistical Communiqué of the People's Republic of China on the 2019 National Economic and Social Development," February 28, 2020,

http://www.stats.gov.cn/english/PressRelease/202002/t20200228 1728917.html.

- ix Reuters, "China will Step up Technology Innovation to Drive Growth: President Xi," August 24, 2020, https://www.reuters.com/article/china-economy-xi/china-will-step-up-technology-innovation-to-drive-growth-president-xi-idINKBN25K1BP.
- x OECD Data, "Gross domestic spending on R&D," 2020, accessed December 8, 2020, https://data.oecd.org/rd/gross-domestic-spending-on-r-d.htm and United States Patent and Trademark Office, "Calendar Year Patent Statistics (January 1 to December 31)," https://www.uspto.gov/web/offices/ac/ido/oeip/taf/reports stco.htm.
- xi Fortune, "Global 500," 2020, https://fortune.com/global500/2020/search/.
- xii Bank for International Settlements, op. cit.
- xiii Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System (US), "M2 Money Stock," retrieved from Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, December 7, 2020, https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/M2.
- xiv Table 19-4 in National Bureau of Statistics of China, "Annual Data,"
- <u>http://www.stats.gov.cn/english/Statisticaldata/AnnualData/</u> and Financial Intermediation Money Supply at National Bureau of Statistics of China, https://data.stats.gov.cn/english/?cn=A01.
- xv World Bank, "GDP per Person Employed (constant 2017 PPP \$)," March 1, 2020, Accessed August 13, 2020, https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SL.GDP.PCAP.EM.KD?locations=US-CN&view=chart.
- xvi World Population Prospects, op. cit. Interpolated.
- xvii Paul Heney, "Global R&D Investments Unabated in Spending Growth," R&D World, March 19, 2020, https://www.rdworldonline.com/global-rd-investments-unabated-in-spending-growth/.
- xviii CGTN, "China's Spending on R&D Rises to 2.23% of its GDP in 2019," August 28, 2020, https://news.cgtn.com/news/2020-08-28/China-s-spending-on-R-D-rises-to-2-23-of-its-GDP-in-2019-TjJCRYE6t2/index.html.
- xix Total citations net of self-citations, US/China and China/US from Scimago Institutions Rankings, "Scimago Journal & Country Rank," 2000, 2018, and 2019, https://www.scimagojr.com/countryrank.php.
- xx UNCTAD Stat, "Trade in services, values, shares, and growth, annual," UNCTAD Stat, Merchandise: Total trade and share, annual," "UNCTAD Stat, "Exports and imports of total services, value, shares and growth, annual," https://unctadstat.unctad.org/wds/ReportFolders/reportFolders.aspx and UNCTAD Stat, "Exports and imports of goods and services, annual, 1980-2013 (Discontinued),"

https://unctadstat.unctad.org/wds/TableViewer/tableView.aspx?ReportId=25116.

- xxi UNCTAD Stat, "Foreign direct investment: Inward and outward flows and stock, annual," https://unctadstat.unctad.org/wds/TableViewer/tableView.aspx?ReportId=96740.
- xxii Klaus Schwab, "The Global Competitiveness Report 2019," World Economic Forum, 2019,

ⁱ Bank for International Settlements, "End-of year, Credit to Non financial sector from All sectors at Market value - Percentage of GDP - Adjusted for breaks," updated December 7, 2020, https://www.bis.org/statistics/totcredit.htm?m=6%7C380%7C669.

http://www3.weforum.org/docs/WEF_TheGlobalCompetitivenessReport2019.pdf.

- xxiii Independent Statistics & Analysis, "Petroleum & Other Liquids," United States Energy Information Administration, November 30, 2020, https://www.eia.gov/dnav/pet/hist/LeafHandler.ashx?n=pet&s=mttntus2&f=a.xxiv United Nations Development Programme, Human Development Reports, "Human Development Index (HDI)," https://hdr.undp.org/en/data.
- xxv Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System (US), "Households and Nonprofit Organizations; Net Worth, Level," retrieved from Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, December 7, 2020,
- https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/TNWBSHNO and United States Department of the Treasury, Fiscal Service, "Federal Debt: Total Public Debt," retrieved from Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, December 7, 2020, https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/GFDEBTN.
- xxvi International Monetary Fund, "Interest Rates, Discount Rate for United States," retrieved from Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, December 7, 2020, https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/INTDSRUSM193N.
- xxvii Xinhua, "China's Fiscal Revenue Growth Slows Amid Tax Cuts," February 20, 2020,
- http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2020-02/10/c 138771503.htm and National Bureau of Statistics of China, "Annual Data," http://www.stats.gov.cn/english/Statisticaldata/AnnualData/.
- xxviii Jing Yu and Yiwei Hu, "Is China Seeing a Baby Boom Five Years into Two-child Policy?," CGTN, October 29, 2020, https://news.cgtn.com/news/2020-10-29/-Five-years-into-two-child-policy-China-s-birth-rate-is-declining-UYIc05CtLa/index.html.
- xxix Yusho Cho, "Tsinghua Unigroup Default Tests China's Chipmaking Ambitions," Nikkei Asia, November 18, 2020, https://asia.nikkei.com/Business/China-tech/Tsinghua-Unigroup-default-tests-China-s-chipmaking-ambitions and Guoping Luo and Yelin Mo, "Wuhan's Troubled \$18.5 Billion Chipmaking Project Isn't as Special as Local Officials Claimed," Caixin Global, September 4, 2020, https://www.caixinglobal.com/2020-09-04/wuhans-troubled-185-billion-chipmaking-project-isnt-as-special-as-local-officials-claimed-101601504.html.
- xxx Jonathan Kearsley et. al., "If You Make China the Enemy, China will be the Enemy': Beijing's Fresh Threat to Australia," *The Sydney Morning Herald*, November 18, 2020, https://www.bloomberg.uint.com/global-economics/china-s-20201118-p56fqs.html and Jason Koutsoukis and Cecilia Yap, "China Hasn't Delivered on Its \$24 Billion Philippines Promise," *Bloomberg Quint*, July 26, 2018, https://www.bloombergquint.com/global-economics/china-s-24-billion-promise-to-duterte-still-hasn-t-materialized.
- xxxi Antonio Coppola et. al., "Redrawing the Map of Global Capital Flows: The Role of Cross-Border Financing and Tax Havens," July 2020, https://globalcapitalallocation.s3.us-east-2.amazonaws.com/CMNS-Paper.pdf and Derek Scissors, "American Funding of China is Becoming Dangerous," American Enterprise Institute, December 2020, https://www.aei.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/American-Funding-of-China-Is-Becoming-Dangerous.pdf.
- xxxii Ernest Liu et. al., "Low Interest Rates, Market Power, and Productivity Growth," NBER Working Paper 25505, National Bureau of Economic Research, August 2020,
- https://scholar.princeton.edu/sites/default/files/ernestliu/files/lms 2020 revised final.pdf.
- xxxiii Office of Management and Budget, "Historical Tables," https://www.whitehouse.gov/omb/historical-tables/ and American Association for the Advancement of Science, "Historical Trends in Federal R&D," https://www.aaas.org/programs/r-d-budget-and-policy/historical-trends-federal-rd.
- xxxiv Continued sales to Huawei are telling. Office of Public Affairs, "Chinese Telecommunications Conglomerate Huawei and Subsidiaries Charged in Racketeering Conspiracy and Conspiracy to Steal Trade Secrets," United States Department of Justice, February 13, 2020, https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/chinese-telecommunications-conglomerate-huawei-and-subsidiaries-charged-racketeering and Linda Hardesty, "Intel Receives Commerce Dept. License to Sell to Huawei," Fierce Wireless, September 22, 2020, https://www.fiercewireless.com/regulatory/intel-receives-commerce-dept-license-to-sell-to-huawei.
- xxxv Derek Scissors, "Partial Decoupling from China: A Brief Guide," American Enterprise Institute, July 2020, https://www.aei.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/Partial-decoupling-from-China.pdf.
- xxxvi Lindsay B. Meyer et. al., "Commerce Releases Long-Awaited Proposed Rulemaking for "Foundational Technologies" but Significant Questions Remain," Venable LLP, August 28, 2020, https://www.venable.com/insights/publications/2020/08/commerce-releases-long-awaited-proposed.